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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Lori Boyer, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, November 15, 2017
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Wednesday, November 15, 2017, at 9:36 a.m., in the Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer.

In attendance: Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Al Ferraro (Vice Chair), Aaron Bowman; Commissioners Garrett Barket, Matt Brockelman, Jed Davis, Steven Davis, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Marshall Adkison, Ex-Officio, Michelle Tappouni, Ex-Officio; Commissioners Steve  and Jill Haskell were excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator, Dock Master; Philip Zamarron, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.  See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
The Chair welcomed Commissioner Matt Brockelman to his first meeting of the Waterways Commission and acknowledged the presence of Robert P. Birtalan who was recently been appointed to the Waterways Commission and is currently awaiting City Council confirmation.
The Commission deferred voting on the approval of the October 11, 2017 Waterways Commission meeting; several pages were missing when the minutes had been distributed.

Corrected minutes will be before the December 13, 2017 meeting.

The first item on the meeting’s agenda was a legislative matter.  The Commission deliberated on Ordinance 2017-772, Auth Grant Agreemt among City, FDEP & The Public Trust Environmental Legal Institute of Florida for Sustaining the Jax Inracoastal Salt Marsh Paddling Guide… Robert Skalitzky, Chief, Natural & Marine Resources Division, Neighborhoods Department, explained what the legislation entails and fielded questions.
John Nooney commented on paddling guides and expressed concerned that a downtown Jacksonville guide did not mention or reference any kayak launches.

The Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer, requested Commissioner Matt Brockelman to work with the Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department to see if the City can expedite the distribution of a kayak paddling guide.  
After a brief discussion, the Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance 2017-772.

 Mr.  Skalitzy  provided the Commission with an assessment of dock damage in the aftermath of Hurricane Irma.  His staff had compiled a spread sheet that depicted the County’s parks, the damaged amenities that the parks had incurred whether or not the facilities were currently opened or closed and the status of repair work at the facilities.  The status of the repair work was assessed as either Tier 1 (scope developed/in bid process) or Tier 2 (requires professional services).
A lengthy discussion ensued that focused primarily on a prospective timeframe on the completion of  repair work at the various facilities and whether repair work orders had been forwarded to Procurement or had been let out for bids.

Mr. Skalitzy and Daryl Joseph, Director, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department, fielded questions.
Council Member Aaron Bowman asked if we could somehow or other fast track the process for repair work.  Director Joseph clarified the process and explained that it was imperative that FEMA (Federal Emergency Management Administration) guidelines and standards be followed in the process of repair work procedures, if we were expecting to be reimbursed for the funds expended on repair work.  He explained that FEMA required specific details on Tier 2 repair work.  Council Member Boyer asked if it was worth FEMA reimbursement funds if the reimbursement process drastically delayed repair work and the re-opening of amenities.
In the course of reviewing parks and facilities one by one, the Chair asked Mr. Joseph if it was possible to quantify all of the costs related to the amenities repair work.  Director Joseph suggested that he could come back in a month and report on the progress being made on amenities repair work at facilities.  The Chair, Ms.  Boyer, agreed.
Commissioner Raymond Pringle and Council Member Al Ferraro both asked if the repair work and FEMA reimbursements could be facilitated if the City sought intervention in the process from the either the Mayor, Governor or our Congressional delegation.  Commissioner Pringle asked whether a Jacksonville Waterways Commission resolution to the Governor and others be helpful in expediting repair work and reimbursements.
Council Member Boyer remarked that, to her, the hold-up in facilitating and moving forward with the repair work appears to be the procurement and design process.

Commissioner Marshall Adkison asked Director Joseph to define and explain the design process.  He further questioned if there were ways to facilitate the design process.

The Chair discontinued the review of the spreadsheet’s parks and damaged amenities and indicated that the Parks Director would be on the next Commission meeting’s agenda to update the Commission on the status of repair work.

Brian Burket, Natural & Marine Resources Division, made a presentation on Big P grants (state grants for facilities serving larger boats).  The grants are administered by the United States Fish and Wildlife Service through state grants.  The grants provide funding for services to transient boating (i.e., boats that are passing through a given area).  Council Member Boyer remarked that if Jacksonville submits a project for a grant, Jacksonville’s chances of obtaining a grant for an eligible project are enhanced because other jurisdictions in Florida have regularly received grant funding while Jacksonville has not received any funding for quite a while.
The Commission next heard a PowerPoint presentation on adaptive kayak launches by Scott Tihansky whose Pennsylvania-based company, Boat Safe Docks, designs and builds kayak launches for sports and recreational programs for the disabled.  There are unique kayak launch features in the design that enable disabled kayakers to safely lift and position themselves in their kayaks. 
Mr. Tihansky had a clip from a documentary that featured Ken, an employee of Boat Safe Docks, who has been confined to a wheelchair for 38 years, paralyzed from the chest down.  He is an avid kayaker.  The documentary illustrated Ken’s ability to make use of a boarding bench, roll cage and grab bars that were uniquely design to enable him to successfully move from his wheelchair and safely lift himself into his kayak and launch into the water.
Mr. Tihansky reported on a recent tour of possible sites in Jacksonville for adaptive kayak launches.  He was joined on the tour by Commissioner Pringle, representatives from Brooks Rehabilitation and Parks & Recreation staff.  They visited Bethesda Park, Hanna Park, Stinson Park and the site on the School Board’s property on the Southside Riverwalk.
Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University, reported on the 2017 State of the River Report for the Lower St. Johns River Basin.  The initial report was issued in 2008.  The report is a compilation of research undertaken by Jacksonville University, the University of North Florida, Florida Southern College and the City of Jacksonville’s Environmental Protection Board.  The report is funded by the Environmental Protection Board.  Dr. Pinto explained that the purpose of the report is to inform the public about the Lower St. Johns River Basin’s health and provide assessments of the status of conditions and trends in the health of the river.  
Dr. Pinto explained that the report focused on topics that included water quality, fisheries, aquatic life, tributaries, and contaminants.  In assessing water quality, the report examined the status and trends of indicators that include salinity, fecal coliform, turbidity, dissolved oxygen, algal blooms, nitrogen and phosphorus.  The status was either satisfactory or unsatisfactory,  and trends were improving, worsening or unchanged.

Council Member Boyer wanted to know what we could do to address and resolve the problem of fecal coliform in the river and its tributaries.
Dr. Pinto’s presentation was truncated because of the length of the meeting’s agenda.
He will continue and conclude his report at the next (December) Commission meeting and, in the meantime, will e-mail the full report to the Commissioners.  The Chair announced that Dr. Pinto will be first on December’s agenda.

In New Business, the Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer, presented Commissioner Ralph Hodges with a special Council certificate, signed by the Council President,  that commended Commissioner Hodges for his six years of service on the Jacksonville Waterways Commission.
Commissioner Jed Davis suggested that the City vigorously pursue Big P grants and hopes that the Waterways Commission’s FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) Subcommittee will consider the viability of using Big P grant funds to meet the City’s requirement for FIND project matching funds.
In Public Comments, James Richardson of the City’s Environmental Protection Board, remarked that the Environmental Protection Board provided funding for the State of the River Report for the Lower St. Johns River Basin.  He implored the Commission to carefully read and assess the report and to forward any recommendations that they may have for suggested changes or additional information to the report.
Joe Kistel, Executive Director, TISIRI (Think It Sink It Reef It), remarked on the awareness campaign that he has initiated to make more people aware of offshore reef habitat.

The Chair announced that Commissioner Matt Brockelman would be replacing Commissioner Ralph Hodges as the Commission’s liaison for off-shore habitat issues.

Janie Thomas, Executive Director, Shrimp Producers Association, voiced her organization’s opposition to the deployment of artificial reefs.  She contends that artificial reefs adversely affect shrimpers.  Ms. Thomas also commented on efforts to revive oyster beds.  She would like to see the Waterways Commission create a subcommittee that focuses on the prospects for oyster beds and would welcome the opportunity to work with the subcommittee.  

The Chair appointed Commissioner Marshall Adkison as the Commission’s liaison for oyster beds and shrimping issues.

John Nooney commented on Ordinance 2017-750, appropriating $50,000 in State grant funds for the acquisition of adult exercise equipment for Touchton Park.  Mr. Nooney felt that the City’s priority should be funding fishing programs rather than exercise equipment.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:19 P.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Assistant (904) 630-1729

December 18, 2017
Posted; 4:00 P.M.
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